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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE HEALTH/NHS OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD ON 4 NOVEMBER 2009 AT 10.00AM AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD

Membership

County Councillors:

	*
	G Butland (Chairman)
	
	Mrs M Hutchon

	*
	Dr A Naylor (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	Mrs S Hillier

	*
	J Baugh
	*
	E Johnson

	*
	R Boyce
	*
	J Knapman

	
	L Dangerfield
	*
	Mrs M A Miller

	*
	R Gooding
	*
	C Riley (Substitute for Mrs J M Reeves)


(* present)

The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

	Sophie Campion
	-
	Committee Officer

	David Moses
	-
	Head of Member Support & Governance

	Graham Redgwell
	-
	Governance Officer


76.
Apologies and Substitution Notices

The Chairman reported apologies for absence from Councillors L Dangerfield, Mrs M Hutchon and Mrs J Reeves. Councillor C Riley was a substitute for Councillor Mrs J Reeves.

77.
Declarations of Interest

The following standing declarations of interest were recorded:

	Councillor Graham Butland
	Personal interest as Chief Executive of the East Anglia Children’s Hospice.

Personal interest due to being in receipt of an NHS Pension.

	Councillor Dr Ann Naylor
	Personal interest due to being in receipt of an NHS Pension.

	Councillor Sandra Hillier
	Personal interest as a Governor of the Basildon and Thurrock University Foundation Trust Hospital.


78.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 14 October 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
79.
Questions from the Public

The Chairman invited questions from the Public on any of the agenda items. Peter Mitchell from the British Medical Association (BMA) asked a question relating to Transforming Community Services and in particular the decision made by the East of England Strategic Health Authority on this matter. Some written questions had also been received by the Committee from Danny King, a resident of Epping on the same matter. The Chairman advised that he would be taking these questions up later on in the agenda when the issue was discussed under the item on feedback from the PCT Chairmen meetings.

80.
Care Quality Commission
The Committee considered report HOSC/26/09 on the Care Quality Commission (CQC) Annual Performance Ratings for the Essex NHS Trusts, released on 15 October 2009.

Graham Redgwell, Governance Officer, highlighted some key points from the report:

· The Mental Health Trusts had both scored ‘Excellent’ in both categories (Quality of Services and Quality of Financial Management). For the South Essex Partnership NHS Trust this was for the third consecutive year.
· The financial management scores had improved.

· Colchester Hospital University NHS Foundation Trust had dropped down to ‘Fair’ under Quality of Services from ‘Excellent’ the previous year. An independent consultant had been employed by the Trust in the summer to look into this.

· The East of England Ambulance NHS Trust had improved from ‘Weak’ in both categories last year to ‘Fair’ in both categories in 2008/09.

Councillor Knapman raised the point that in Epping Forest many of the residents used hospitals in the neighbouring London Boroughs, such as Whipps Cross and King George Hospitals, and that it would be useful to have the ratings for those Trusts as well to have a complete picture. It was agreed that this information would be provided after the meeting and this is outlined below:
	
	Quality of services
	Quality of Financial Management

	
	2008/09
	2007/08
	2008/09
	2007/08

	Barking Hospital
	WEAK
	FAIR
	WEAK
	FAIR

	Goodmayes
	EXCELLENT


	EXCELLENT
	EXCELLENT
	EXCELLENT

	King George (Ilford)
	WEAK
	FAIR
	WEAK
	WEAK

	Oldchurch
	WEAK


	FAIR
	WEAK
	WEAK

	Queens (Romford)
	WEAK
	FAIR
	WEAK
	WEAK

	Chase Farm (Epping)
	GOOD
	GOOD
	GOOD
	FAIR

	Whipps Cross
	GOOD

	GOOD
	WEAK
	WEAK

	Cambridge, Addenbrooks
	GOOD
	EXCELLENT
	GOOD
	EXCELLENT

	Ipswich, Suffolk
	FAIR
	GOOD
	GOOD
	FAIR

	Herts & Essex, Bishops Stortford (Part of the PCT)
	FAIR
	
	FAIR
	


With the agreement of the Committee, the Chairman proposed to: 

· Write to the two Mental Health Trusts to congratulate them on achieving Excellent in both categories.

· Write to Colchester Hospital for a written comment on the down-grading of their rating on Quality of Services and request details on their plans to rectify this.

Councillor Knapman proposed that a letter should also be written to the Ambulance Trust to request details on their plans to improve from ‘Fair’ in both categories.

The Committee Agreed that:

The Chairman would write to the Trusts as proposed on behalf of the Committee and responses would be sought for a future meeting of the Committee.
81.
Update from Chairman and Vice-Chairmen on their meeting with the PCT Chairmen
The Chairman advised the Committee that he and the two Vice-Chairmen had met with four of the PCT Chairmen to date:
· Tuesday 27 October – NHS West Essex
· Thursday 29 October – NHS North East Essex, NHS South East Essex and NHS South West Essex.
Mid Essex had been unable to attend but its Chairman would be meeting the HOSC Chairman during November.

The meetings were held on an informal basis with discussions on working together in the future. The feedback from the PCTs was positive. The Chairman was keen to have improved response times to requests sent to PCTs from the Committee.

Issues discussed were as follows:

Transforming Community Services

There had been interesting discussions about the way in which the provider arms of the PCTs would work. Some PCTs were looking at the Social Enterprise model. The East of England Strategic Health Authority (SHA) had moved ahead of the rest of the Country to move this transformation forward. The Chairman proposed that the Committee may wish to consider the different models and convey to the SHA their findings. It was proposed that a meeting be arranged with all five Essex PCTs to look at their plans.

Five Year Strategies

All five PCTs were currently reviewing their five year strategies. The outcome of discussions concluded that it would be useful to look at all five strategies in one session and what it means for Essex. It was proposed that a meeting with the PCTs along with Officers from the Children and Young People’s Directorate and the Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing Directorate, Cabinet Members and Members of the relevant Scrutiny Committees would be useful, to look at the issues facing the PCTs collectively and individually.
A Member requested that information from the PCTs following an earlier request by the Committee to establish how many single-handed GP surgeries remained in Essex, should be presented to the next meeting of the Committee.

In future the Chairman expressed his intention to address all correspondence from the Committee to the chairman of the relevant PCT.

The Committee Agreed that:

The Governance Officer would look for suitable dates for a meeting with all five Essex PCTs, including LINks representatives and the relevant officers and Members of the Council in the new year. The focus of the meeting would be to look at the PCT’s plans on Transforming Community Services and Five Year Strategies.
82.
Update on Health Studies and Task and Finish Groups
The Committee received report HOSC/27/09 providing an update on the progress of the current Health Studies and Task and Finish Groups.
CAMHS (Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services Study)

It was Agreed that the four Members appointed to this Group would meet on the rise of the Committee to confirm a date for re-convening the study.

Delayed Discharges

Councillor Mrs Miller advised the Committee that one meeting of the joint Task and Finish Group with Members from the Community Wellbeing and Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee had taken place so far. The purpose of that meeting had been to scope the work and decide on a way forward.

South Essex Area Forum Cancer Scrutiny Panel

Councillor Mrs Hillier advised the Committee that it was hoped that the report of the Group’s findings would be ready to report to the December meeting of the Committee.

Sun Street Surgery Task and Finish Group
Councillor Knapman advised that a meeting of the Group had been held to draw together the conclusions of the review and that a report would be brought before the Committee in due course.

Inert Waste Task and Finish Group
It was reported that the first meeting of the Group had been held. The health issues would be considered as part of the review. Progress would be reported back to the Committee.
Referral of Health Service Variations to the Area Forums
It was confirmed that this proposal was still under consideration. The PCT Chairmen generally welcomed the idea of a local view on service variations. The Committee did wish to keep the final power of referral to the Secretary of State. 
It was Agreed that:

David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance, would provide a paper on the procedure for referring health variations to the Area Forums to the next meeting of the Committee for consideration.
83.
Date of Next Meeting

The Committee noted that the date of the next meeting was 2 December 2009. 
Councillor R Boyce conveyed his apology for absence for that meeting.
84.
Maternity Services in Colchester and Tendring
Graham Redgwell, Governance Officer, reported that the consultation on proposals had been delayed due to the request for a Gateway Review of the issues. Graham Redgwell had appeared as a witness during the review. A report would be published in the new year to determine how the proposals would then be taken forward.
85.
Neo-natal Services
There was some concern raised over the Government’s announcement that there was no additional funding for Neo-natal Services. Essex, Southend and Thurrock HOSC Members had considered the proposals for Neo-natal Services and supported the move towards top level 3 centres in Cambridge and London. The Essex hospitals would then be encouraged to achieve level 2 status. 
It was Agreed that: 

The Governance Officer would write to the East of England Specialised Commissioning Group to seek a statement on the current position.

86.
London JOSC
Councillor Dr Naylor asked when the Committee would be likely to receive an update from Councillor Pond on the work of the London Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee (JOSC). It was confirmed that Councillor Pond had been invited to attend the meeting to report back but there had been nothing to report at this stage. There was due to be a meeting regarding North East London developments at the end of November 2009. 
The Chairman advised that he had raised this issue with the PCT Chairmen at the recent meetings and welcomed their views, as it would have an impact on the border areas.

There being no further urgent business, the meeting closed at 10.26 am.
Chairman

